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A Message from Our Vicar  

Apparently since 3600BC the world has only 

known 292 years of peace! During this period 

there have been 14,351 wars large and small 

in which an estimated 3.64 billion people 

have been killed. The value of property 

destroyed is equal to a gold belt around the 

world 97.2 miles wide and 33 feet thick. 

Since 650BC there have been a t least 1,656 

arms races of which only 16 have not ended in war. The remainder 

ended in the economic collapse of countries involved. (figures from 2005 

so how much more now!) 

In the Book of Common prayer there is a prayer where we ask God for 

ópeace in our timeô. 

What do we mean when we pray for peaceé.. because either itôs not 

working or itôs something else? 

Peace has come to mean the time when there arenôt any wars or even 

any major wars. But in Hebrew peace or Shalom means fullness, having 

everything you need to be wholly and happily yourselfé...for Jesus 

peace seems to have meant not an absence of struggle, but the 

presence of LOVE. 

When the risen Lord Jesus appeared in the upper room to the terrified 

disciples and said óPeace.ô He wasnôt referring to the turmoil of the 

Roman occupation outside but to their hearts and minds. He brought the 

fullness of Godôs love into that room. 

The writer Helen Keller wrote ó I do not want peace that passes all 

understanding, I want understanding that brings peace.ô 

Another writer Marianne Williamson seemed to suggest that peace is 



 

 

 

  

more about what we fill our hearts and minds with ó fill your mind with 

meaningless stimuli of a world filled with meaningless things and it will 

not be easy to feel peace in your heart.ô 

Famine, wars, terror, elections, uncertainty, change are now the order of 

the day. 

Is there any point in praying for peace? 

If peace is not about the absence of struggle but rather the presence of 

love, then yes we need to pray more than ever.  

Mother Teresa said ó If we have no peace itôs because weôve forgotten 

that we belong to each other.ô  

We can pray in the power of the risen Lord Jesus that we will know 

óPeace in our timeô whatever is changing around us. 

            Cathy  

Frank and his team are always looking for people to 

try bell ringing. Practice night is on a Friday at 7pm.  

Give Frank a ring on 01244 377248 for more details. 



 

Church Photos  
 

We are fortunate to have received a new batch of Church photographs 

taken by one of our regular visitors, a sample of which is shown below.. 

You can see the rest of them later in the newsletter. Special thanks to 
Lemuel Gulliver for forwarding them to us. 
 

  

Church Services  
All at 11.30am  

1st Sunday (in the 
month) 

All age Worship 
(Family Service) 

2nd Sunday Holy Communion 
(Book of Common Worship) 

3rd Sunday Morning Prayer 
(1662 Prayer Book) 

4th Sunday Holy Communion 
(1662 Prayer Book) 

5th Sunday Holy Communion 
(1662 Prayer Book) 



 

 

 

 Make a note in your diary! 

  

Whatôs On 
 

Sunday 21st May 11:30am Rogation Sunday and pet service 

Saturday 10th June Burton Fete 

5th August Visit to Burton mere wetlands 

2nd September Trip to Lichfield 

21st September                Talk to be announced 

7th October Church decorating for harvest 

8th October Harvest Festival 

16th November 
ñBeside the seasideò a talk by 
Geoff Pickard 



Change of Churchwarden  
 

Many of you will know that your churchwarden and newsletter editor 

for the past few years, John, is planning on a move of house and will be 
unable to continue as churchwarden. As a result we elected a new war-
den at the annual church meeting held earlier in April. We are delighted 
to welcome Joanna Brookes as our new churchwarden. Joanna writes:- 
 

I would like to introduce myself. My name is 
Joanna and I am married to Philip. As a family 
we have had involvement with Shotwick over 
the years. We were married here at Shotwick in 
1974. We have 2 children Samantha and Jona-
than. Samantha was christened at Shotwick. 
Later she and Andrew were married at Shot-
wick in 2005 and both their children were chris-
tened here. 

I am a semi-retired nurse, a retired Brownie Guider, a member of 
Saughall Gardening Club (I try), on Saughall Cricket Tea rota, a very 
slow knitter (patiently mentored by Eunice Parry). 
 

Over the years we have had involvement with Shotwick on the edges. 

Philip tended the graveyard, cutting grass and general tidying up. Philip 
brought Saughall school children and teachers over the fields to Shot-
wick for the Millenium events. I set up a picnic in the graveyard for the 
teachers! Samantha chose Shotwick graveyard for her Geography A 
level assignment ï Philip and I were her assistants we learnt a lot!! I as-
sisted Ms Goodhew when she did the flowers for Easter a master class! 
 
We have recently become more actively involved with Shotwick enjoy-
ing the welcome and calm of the church in a busy world. Having been a 
casual worshipper I have found myself drawn to Shotwick more regu-
larly. As my dear mother in law would sayô God got you! óAs a Church-
warden I look forward to working with Cathy, June and John ï until he 
moves away ï and the rest of Shotwick family  to ensure the work of the 
church continues. 
Thank you for your support, Joanna. 



 

 

Stop Press  
 

The May Day bank holiday saw the conclusion of our annual art exhibi-

tion. Over the three and a bit days it was opened 90 paintings were dis-
played to nearly 200 visitors and 15 paintings were sold (a very credit-
able 17%). Many thanks to all the artists, the many visitors and, of 
course, all those who gave their time and energy to make and serve re-
freshments, stage the paintings, greet the public and administer the 
event. 

Deanery Synod  
 

A Deanery Synod meeting was held on 21st February 2017 and 

chaired by Revd  Beth Glover. Lynn Weston has been appointed as Di-
ocesan Missioner to spread new mission ideas in Parishes.  
 
The evolving shape of the Church with activities outside of services 
seems to be the focus ï letôs go out and meet potential new Christians. 
With this in mind Beacon events are to be held nationally by the Angli-
can Church over Pentecost week e.g. Big Church Day  On the 2nd/3rd 
June Capesthorne Hall, Cheshire will be holding a huge event bursting 
with fun for all ages. 
 
Growth Action Planning is now only to be implemented if useful to a 
Parish so has come to the end of a cycle. 
 
The Prayer Book Society Summer Coral Evensong will be held on Whit 
Sunday 4th June at 6:30 pm in St Oswalds Church,  Malpas by kind in-
vitation of the Rector Ian Davenport.The preacher will be the Revd  An-
thony Dutton Vicar of Great Sutton who is óAn interesting historian in his 
30ôsô according to John Baldwin the Chester Branch secretary.  
 
Jenny & Joan 



Bell Matters  
 

.On the morning of Friday 21st April I saw my 

first swallow of the year when I arrived at St. 
Michaels for ringing practice. Now I know all 
about one swallow not making a summer, but 
doesnôt your heart lift when you see that little 
creature? 
 

On Easter Monday the Wirral Branch of Bellringers had their annual out-
ing. We rang at six churches, three in the morning and three in the af-
ternoon. The outing was well attended and was planned and organised 
by our very own Joyce. Well done Joyce and thank you for all your hard 
work. The first church we rang at after lunch was St. Bartholomewôs at 
Church Minshull, which was a challenge and good fun. 
 
I would guess that 99% of church bells are rung in a clockwise direction, 
that is to say you start with the lightest bell, the treble, and you progress 
around the circle in a clockwise direction with the bells getting heavier 
until you complete the circle with the tenor bell. Church Minshull was a 
challenge they are part of the 1% of church bells that are hung in an 
anti-clockwise direction. You really have to concentrate to ring the sim-
plest of things such as call changes. Itôs a bit like driving in Europe in a 
right hand drive car on the wrong side of the road ï you really have to 
concentrate! 
 

The Art weekend was with us from Friday 28th April to Bank Holiday 

Monday the 1st May, which meant that we bellringers could not practice 
on Friday evening, but all was not lost as our friends at Neston invited 
us to ring with them on Friday. 
 
You may have noticed that the church clock has not been working for a 
number of weeks. For the past three or four weeks it has been with the 
clock people, Smithôs of Derby. It has now been reinstalled and should, 
with a following wind and good luck, keep good time. The clock was 
made in Chester in 1726.  
Frank 



 

Destiny and the Cosmos  

 

Christine Done, professor of Astronomy and Astrophysics at Durham 

University, talks about the ultimate destiny of the universe in a BBC Ra-
dio 4 programme, an extract of which follows:- 
 
The period of Lent comes as a remembrance of Jesusô fast for 40 days. 
He goes out to the desert, away from the distractions of life. Away from 
friends and family as well as food. I look at this with awe. Iôm connected 
online pretty much every moment Iôm awake. I like food, and I like the 
fast pace of 21st century life with its ever changing stimulus. I could just 
about manage a day away from these things. I canôt imagine having the 
strength of will to abandon them for over a month. 
 
In the Bible there is a startling snippet of a story from that time. It comes 
just after Jesus has been publicly identified as the Son of God, the Mes-
siah, the one all Israel has been waiting for. With Gods voice declaring 
over him óyou are my son, whom I love, with you I am well pleased.ô The 
weight of expectation was on him. How was he going to deliver his na-
tion? Would he be a triumphant king, driving out the Roman oppressors, 
restoring peace? What sort of Messiah was he going to be? How would 
he fulfil this destiny? 
 

So for Jesus this time in the desert really started with his identity as 

óSon of Godô. And the question of identity, óWho am Iô is perhaps the 
most basic but most difficult question to answer. We define ourselves 
through many different things ï our job, our families, and our faith. But 
neither jobs nor relationships last forever. All things in life are transient; 
they can and will be taken away sooner or later. 
 
Better then to build our identity on something more solid. For me, Iôm a 
Christian, which comes as a surprise to people who think science and 
faith are incompatible. Modern science has indeed disproved a literal 6 
day creation 4000 years ago, but thatôs not the only interpretation for the 
first few chapters of Genesis. For me, the more I know about the vast, 
yet intricate and beautiful Universe in which we live, the bigger and 



more awe inspiring is the God who made it. 
So this is a more fundamental part of my identity. It defines me in terms 
of a relationship that is eternal and unchanging rather than subject to 
the transience of life. In the language of the bible, God is somehow be-
yond time. This actually resonates well with an astronomerôs view of 
time. The óbig bangô origin of our universe is not just an explosive begin-
ning of matter and energy; it's the origin of space and time as well. In 
Einsteinôs gravity, space and time are not a fixed backdrop on which the 
Universe unfolds, but a dynamic, integral part of its evolution. Insofar as 
a creator has a separate existence from their creation, God is likewise 
outside of the space and time of this and any other Universe. 
 
For Jesus, the declaration of his eternal identity as Gods son came also 
with affirmation, that he is loved by God, and pleasing to him. Affirma-
tion, approval, love, these are things we all need, they give us bedrock 
security. Jesus is going to absolutely need to have this as his basis in 
the years that follow. In the years when public adulation and fame could 
go to his head and the competing pressures of other peopleôs expecta-
tions are going to be intense. He is absolutely going to need to know 
that he is loved and approved by God. 
 

But given this, all manner of options open up. He is the Son ï which 

makes him the heir, sharing in the identity of an almighty eternal God, 
the one who made all things, who has all power. So surely an all power-
ful God who loves him, who has publicly identified with him, and is 
pleased with him will answer his every prayer. And so this is where the 
story of Jesus in the desert ends, with him being tempted three times by 
the devil to use Gods power for his own purposes. And all three start the 
same way with his identity: ósince you are the son of Godô says the devil: 
so how will he use the power that comes with this identity as son of 
God? What is his destiny? How does he want to be remembered? 
 
I think all of us want to be remembered for something. We want our 
lives to have had some impact - whether that be in the memories of 
family and friends, or across a wider community. As humans we build 
cities, create works of art, write books, and develop technology. All 
these things leave an imprint of our lives on the future. But what is there 
that has lasting impact? Perhaps for people with children, there is the 
thought that some part of them gets passed on forever through their 



 

genes. Their childrenôs, childrenôs, children shaping and experiencing 
the far future that we will never get to see. But how far can this go? 
 
I believe that If there is a God then our lives instead have eternal signifi-
cance. It is universal in human cultures to wonder about the bigger pic-
ture, to wonder about the significance of our lives in the light of eternity. 
Man appears on earth for a little while, but of what is to follow or what 
went before we know nothing at all. 
 

How do we fathom what our lives mean if the physical reality is not all 

there is? Jesus went in to the desert knowing that his life was not ulti-
mately defined by the physical universe, but in relation to his identity 
with God. And in the desert, in those 40 days of fasting, I think he got to 
the point of knowing that his identity in God meant that he did indeed 
share in the power of the almighty eternal god. At any rate, that's how I 
read the first two temptations ótell these stones to become bread, the 
devil says, and óthrow yourself off the temple roof and have hosts of an-
gels rescue you.ô These are not things that would tempt me; I know they 
are beyond my power. But he was tempted by them, because heôd got 
to the point of knowing it was within his power as someone who was 
fully human but whose essential identity was God. 
 
But then the third one is even more direct, with the devil saying that he 
could give Jesus the world and everything it. Every transiently beautiful 
thing. But Jesus knows that he is heir to both this world and to an eter-
nal kingdom so he walks away. He knew who he was, he knew his des-
tiny, and this gave him the strength to turn away from the internal temp-
tations we all face at the prospect of power. He weighed his life in the 
balance of eternity, and decided that his choices, his destiny, mattered 
on a much larger canvas than this physical Universe, however infinite it 
may be in either time or space. 
 
What matters is that we weigh our life in the balance of eternity, and 
know that with God our choices, our destiny, matters on a much larger 
canvas than this physical Universe, however infinite it may be in either 
time or space. 
Thanks to Jenny 



Help Needed  

 
Do you have IT skills? Know your Word from your 
Excel? Able to do simple editing of photographs? 
Can layout a document with text and pictures? 
 
Or are you a budding journalist? Can research and 
write short articles suitable for our quarterly newslet-
ter? 
 

We need your help ï please speak to Cathy or John Carsley if you can 
assist. 

 

Sunday 21 st  May 11:30 am  

 

On this Sunday we will be holding a Petôs 
service! 

 

All well b ehaved pets we lcome to bring along their ow ners! 
 

  



 

  

In Remembrance   

Tradition and advice from the RBL means that we clear away the re-

membrance wreaths from the cenotaph at Easter. Undertaking the job 
this year I found a small wooden remembrance cross inscribed  

 
ñIn Remembrance 

Herbert Lee 
1876-1915 

Charlton Cyril Harrison 
1896-1916 

Alfred IôAnson Davis 
1890-1918ò 

 
Did you leave this cross at the cenotaph? Are you connected to them in 
any way? Were they residents of Shotwick or the surrounding villages? 
Should we be specially remembering them in our November service? 
Please get in touch with me or Cathy if you can help. 
 
My researches have revealed the following:- 

¶ Not enough information to identify the correct Herbert Lee ï sev-
eral appear on the Commonwealth War Graves listings. 

¶ Charlton was born in Salford on the 9th May 1897 and was a pri-
vate in the Cheshire Regiment. He was shot and killed in action 
by a German sniper in Givenchy-lès-la-Bassée in France on the 
5th May 1916 and is commemorated in The  Guards Cemetery, 
Windy Corner, Cuinchy, Pas de Calais, France 

¶ Alfred was born on 1st November 1890 in Howden-le-Wear He 
was a Corporal in the Durham Light Infantry and was killed on the 
3rd April 1918. He is commemorated  on the Pozieres Memorial in 
the Somme, France 

 
John 
 



Church Photos  

. 

Lemuel Gulliver was the fictional narrator of Gulliverôs Travels, written 

in 1726 by Jonathan Swift, so it was unlikely that he had a hand in mail-
ing photographs to us! However the book takes us to the island of Lilli-
put, where the people are only one twelfth the size of normal humans 
and may feel quite at home in the model of our Church depicted in these 
photographs. The porch picture is so realistic many believe it to be the 

actual porch and not only a few inches 
tall! 
 
This wonderful model was made by 
Lee Klassy who is resident in the USA, 
making his constructional skills even 
more outstanding. A floor plan and 
photographs taken on occasional visits 
to Shotwick were the only working 
documents he had.  
 

Egg cartons provided the structure 

of the church of which there are 
over 1200 individually cut pieces 
making up the cut stone look. The 
roof is made of about 400 shingles. 
 
I asked Lee, an American, why did 
he choose to model a church in a 
quiet Cheshire village? He re-
sponded:- 
 
ñThe reason for modelling St. Mi-
chael's is because of my wife Shelly. She was born in Dunstable and 
raised in Liverpool. She moved to the US for work and as they say the 
rest is history. On my first visit to England she brought me to Shotwick 
and St. Michael's. The day we visited was overcast and drizzly. When 



 

we approached the Church I said do you think it is open to go into? We 
tried and it was.  I am not a religious person but I instantly felt at peace. 
It was dark inside but I thought it was beautiful. While inside a gentle-

man came in who I assumed was the 
caretaker. He told us about the history of 
the church and talked with Shelly, he 
probably thought I was a crazy American 
but a fellow countryman not so bad!  
 
That first visit was in 2000. Every time me 
come to England I make St. Michael's a 
destination. As for Shelly as she always 
says, she has never left England she is 
just awayò 

Lovely to hear how people are inspired by our church and our policy of 

leaving the church open during the day. 
 
Many Thanks Lee and Shelly 
 

Walk of Witness  

On Good Friday, following a short service 

at St. Michaelôs, an intrepid band (including 
a number of dogs!)  performed a walk of 
witness across the fields carrying a wooden 
cross to our sister church of St. Nicholas in 
Burton We have done this for several years 
now, but what is 
the meaning of 

a walk of witness?    On Good Friday we 
celebrate Christ and his crucifixion, and the 
journey he made to the cross. And as we are 
out walking we point to the resurrection, and 
remind people there is hope ï as Jesus did 
rise from the dead." 



The RSPB on the Dee  

On 9th March Alasdair Grubb came to St Michaelôs to give a talk about 

the work of the RSPB on the Dee estuary. 

The first land the RSPB 

acquired on the Dee was 

Gayton sands, then they 

expanded their holdings 

so that they now have a 

vast tract of land on both 

sides of the estuary and 

also part of the marsh.  

They have opened a 

visitor centre at Burton 

mere wetlands on the site 

of the old fishery and 

have removed the large 

predatory fish left behind when they bought the site to improve the 

quality of the mere.   

The wetlands are home to many species of 

birds including rare species such as the little 

egret and the spoonbill.  T here is also a 

thriving lapwing colony.  There are many 

predators so the RSPB have designed 

predator-proof fences to protect the nesting 

birds.  The design of the fences evolves on 

an ongoing basis as the predators find a 

way through. 

The reserve includes Burton point, which 

was once an iron-age hill fort but is now just 

a mound. Most of the reserve is marsh but 

the RSPB does very little there and it is run 

as a commercial sheep farm.  There are up to 5,000 sheep on the 



 

Burton Fete  
 

Burton fete will take place this year on Saturday 10th June and we need 

donations of home made cakes and preserves to sell on our stall to 
raise money for the church. 
 
Please could we ask that any jars of jam which are donated have lids 
rather than cellophane covers for hygiene reasons. If you do not have 
enough jars or lids please see June as she has a stock and can let you 
have some. 
Susan 

 

 

  

marsh which have to be removed every time there is a high tide.  The 

habitat is managed by the RSPB to create a better environment for the 

birds by increasing the area of water.Alasdair encouraged people to visit 

the reserve themselves and to join the RSPB.  He told us that their main 

priority is to get the next generation involved to safeguard nature for the 

future. 

Steve Fletcher proposed a vote of thanks to Alasdair for his talk and 

presented him with a cheque for the RSPB.  He was also presented with 

a bag of organic vegetables by Jenny Sneddon.  Alasdair offered to 

answer any questions over coffee and the evening closed with 

refreshments kindly provided by the catering committee. 

DATE FOR YOUR DIARY  - John Broomhall is hoping to organise a visit 

to Burton mere wetlands for us on Saturday 5th August.  For further 

details please see John.(Broomhall) 

Susan 



Easter Celebrations at Sh otwick  

 
 


